SUMMARY OF FACULTY SENATE MEETINGS

2011-12
June 6, 2012
These minutes have not been approved.  Any corrections will be noted in the minutes of the next meeting.

1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by President William Greenwalt (Classics):
· The minutes of the May 9 meeting were approved.

· A draft letter to Board of Trustees’ Chair Robert Finocchio was sent to the Council representatives for their review and comment.  The letter thanks the Trustees for their willingness to meet with faculty in January, and suggests several options for more opportunities at which the faculty and Board members can interact.   The letter also expresses interest in having faculty attend Board meetings as observers.  The majority approved the final draft letter with 3 abstentions and no nay votes.

2.  FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE (FAC)

Chair Reynaud Serrette (Civil Engineering) reported on several Faculty Handbook sections that the committee had been reviewing:

· 3.10.1.4 Grievance Committee response time:  WASC had asked the University to address the issue of a time frame for responses to complaints and grievances.  The FAC recommended adding a 90-day response time from a Grievance Committee.

· 3.4.4.9 Recusal from rank and tenure committees:  The Handbook currently requires recusal at all committee levels if there exist familial, romantic, or financial relationships, or significant scholarly collaboration.  The FAC has concerns about the potential for real or perceived bias if the candidate is from the committee member’s department; that is, should the committee member recuse or remain silent during deliberations.  Also a concern is if the process is uniform across the University at the school/college level.  The FAC has no recommendation at this time and requests feedback for a continuing discussion.

· 3.4A.1.2-4, 3.4A.2.2-4, 3.10.2.2 Reconsideration of non-appointment of lecturer:  The Handbook does not currently provide a process for reconsideration.  The FAC recommends new language that provides a process for reconsideration, and, and to reword the policy to provide uniformity for reappointment of lecturers and promotion to senior lecturer – consistent with the language for tenure-track faculty.  Feedback is sought from the Council.

·  3.1.2.2 Six-year rule:  After consultation with various constituencies and stakeholders, the FAC recommended no change at this time.  The FAC recommends consideration of a revised method/equation for calculating persistent programmatic need.

3.  WORK LIFE COMMITTEE

Committee member William Prior (Philosophy) indicated he needs replacing on the committee and asked for nominations to be sent to Diane Dreher (English) or Eleanor Willemsen (Psychology).  Justin Boren (Communication) reported on a faculty survey whose indicated service requirements as a major stress factor.  He said the survey showed some faculty do not serve on any committees or task forces while others serve on as many as five.  To be gleaned as much as possible from the survey and other sources, the Committee will compile a list of committees on campus.

Professor Prior referred to a policy that states a faculty member cannot serve on more than one elected committee at a time.   Below is text from Faculty Senate Election Rules and Procedures to which he referred:

Section V.C. Concurrent Service and Eligibility.  Election to the rank and tenure committees or the Promotion to Senior Lecturer committees precludes serving on any other elected Faculty Senate committee.  If a faculty member who is already serving on another such committee is elected to a rank and tenure committee, he or she shall resign from the other committee, and will not be eligible for election to another committee until his or her term on the rank and tenure committee has ended. [Faculty ballot:  May 27, 1998] 

The Work Life Committee believes that the policy has been in abeyance.  The Committee recommends that a faculty member be allowed to choose to serve on more than one elected committee.  However, it suggests that a faculty member elected to a rank and tenure committee should step down from any other elected committee.   Another recommendation is that similar guidelines should be in place for committee appointments; that is, a faculty member can be appointed to only one committee.  A third recommendation relates to faculty activity reports.  The Committee recommends a software system that will allow faculty to submit their activity reports on line.  This would create a centralized data base showing which faculty are serving on committees.  Another recommendation is establish a single Core Curriculum committee. 

4.  CORE COMMITTEE PROCESSES (ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE ISSUE)

Diane Jonte-Pace, Vice Provost for Academic Affairs (Religious Studies) reported that the Academic Affairs Committee (AAC) is discussing a possible change with regard to eligibility to serve on Faculty Core Committees (FCCs) and to vote in elections to replace FCC members whose terms have expired.  The AAC suggests that Lecturers (with renewable terms) be eligible to serve on FCCs and to vote in FCC elections.  This would involve a change in the document called "Core Committee Processes" posted at http://www.scu.edu/provost/ugst/core2009/committees.cfm, which states that Senior Lecturers and Tenure Stream faculty are eligible to vote and serve.   She asked for feedback from the Faculty Senate Council as part of the AAC's commitment to wide consultation with the University community.  The Council expressed  support for the the proposed change.  

Professor Jonte-Pace also provided a brief update on the activities of the Academic Affairs Committee, and distributed an Activity Report for 2011-12.  She reported that the AAC has recommended to the Provost a change to the Tuesday/Thursday teaching schedule:  classes would begin at 8:30 a.m., and each class would be five minutes shorter.   Implementation would occur in fall 2013 if the recommendation is approved by the Provost.

5.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

Provost Dennis Jacobs reported that it was a productive year with four task forces completing their work:  Governance Review, Classrooms and Scheduling, Communication and Collaboration, and Evaluation of Teaching.  He said the dean search for the Jesuit School of Theology is completed, the School of Education of Counseling Psychology dean search is in its final stages, and the search for an Associate Provost for Diversity is close to conclusion.  Provost Jacobs reported that all grade changes have been corrected in the system, and is still under investigation by the FBI.

A question was asked about identifying external reviewers during the evaluation of a candidate for tenure or promotion, in particular the reason for a reviewer to decline writing a letter on the candidate.  After some discussion, the Provost said he will discuss with the deans a proposal to simply indicate the reviewer has declined and no reason is offered.

May 9, 2012
1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by President Greenwalt.

· The minutes from the April 11 meeting were approved. 

2.  HONOR PLEDGE PROPOSAL

Associated Student Government President Courtney Seymour and three fellow students presented a draft proposal to implement an Honor Pledge for undergraduate students.  A traditional honor code traditionally governs behavior outside the classroom, and allows for student engagement in investigating, adjudicating, and sanctioning behavior.  The Pledge, a modified honor code in its initial stages, addresses issues regarding academic integrity that can grow to encompass social conduct as well as academic behavior.  The students have presented their proposal to the Academic Affairs and Student Affairs University Policy Committees.  

The students noted that the Honor Pledge is designed to not interfere or compete with the current Academic Integrity Policy.  Today’s presentation is to solicit more feedback on their proposal.  Some suggestions were that the language be simplified, direct and specific.  Also mentioned was that general language should be avoided so it is not interpreted at will; consequences of an action should be clear in the language. The Council was very supportive of their efforts to promote scholastic responsibility, and commended them for taking the first steps with their draft of the Honor Pledge.

3.  BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Chair Robert Finocchio expressed his and the Board’s thanks for the dedicated work of the faculty, and said the Board is very open to more contact with the faculty.  He reported that a large amount of the Board’s time is spent on the budget, which, he noted, is always balanced. He said that this is becoming increasingly challenging due to outside pressures like the cutting of State and Federal student aid.  

He said part of the Board’s work is to continually move in the direction of the Strategic Plan as it is set forth. He said that preparation for the Capital Campaign is on their agenda also.  Mr. Finocchio said this campaign will be bigger than the last one and, for it to be successful, it must be a broader-based effort.  He said more people will be involved in the next campaign.  He was emphatic in his belief that relationship building now between students and faculty is key to getting the financial support of the students when they are alumnae/alumni.

Mr. Finocchio noted that the Board of Trustees is ultimately responsible for the success of the University, and their job is not to make detailed management decisions.  He said the daily operation of the University is under the purview of the University President to whom the Board provides counsel and support.  A constant activity of the Board noted by Chair Finocchio is looking for the appropriate people to sit on the Board, people with the right skills and perspectives who understand the mission and identity of the University.  

4.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

A question was asked of Provost Jacobs about best practices used for those who mentor and advise faculty applying for tenure or promotion.  He responded that a meeting was held with faculty who sit on the rank and tenure committees.  He said the topic of choosing external evaluators was raised.  

The Provost said connected to this topic is the issue of conflict of interest, real or perceived.  He said evaluators should be scholars who are experts in their field and who will be objective in their report.  He said if there is a perception of bias, a report will not be considered as valuable as a report with no hint of bias.  Co-authors of work to be evaluated, for instance, may not appear to be unbiased; except in those fields where every specialist is likely to be among an article’s numerous authors, committees and candidates for promotion should avoid using co-authors as evaluators.

A comment was made that the entire process of tenure or promotion needs clarifying and standardization in the Handbook.  Provost Jacobs agreed, and said there needs to be clarity around the standards, but also a display of sensitivity to the disciplinary context.  President Michael Engh, S.J. mentioned that the overall idea is to have an equitable process for all applicants for tenure or promotion.  A member of the University Rank and Tenure Committee made the comment that not every member of the committee may be familiar with the specific scholarship of the applicant.  She suggested that a standard letter be prepared by the applicant’s department that will include the disciplinary standards and the departmental requirements.  The letter can then be forwarded with the application.  The President was receptive to this idea.

The President and Provost complimented the students on taking the initiative to develop an honor code.

April 11, 2012
1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by President Greenwalt.  

· The minutes of the March 14 meeting were approved.

2.  PROPOSED HANDBOOK REVISIONS

Professor Dreher’s presentation was in regard to two issues with the Faculty Appointment Model:

· Faculty Handbook Section 3.4A.1.3: Procedure for Reappointment of Lecturers: “A negative decision is not subject to appeal.” To ensure program continuity, fairness, and due process for faculty in renewable lecturer positions, we ask that a fair and equitable appeal procedure be established. 

· Faculty Handbook Section 3.1.2.2: Six-Year Rule for Fixed-Term Appointments:  “fixed-term faculty who teach five or more courses per year on the quarter system or three or more courses per year on the semester system shall not remain in a fixed-term appointment for more than six academic years.”  We ask that this unacceptable situation be remedied by removing this limit.

The Faculty Affairs Committee reported that these issues are on their agenda this quarter.  The Council unanimously voted their support of the Faculty Affairs Committee’s review and consideration of the two issues. 

3. TASK FORCE FOR EVALUATION OF TEACHING

Associate Vice Provost for Faculty Development Eileen Elrod (English) reported the charge of the Task Force was received from the Provost and the University Coordinating Committee last spring:  The Task Force will recommend a flexible set of guidelines for evaluation of effective teaching, which would describe successful practices for collecting and analyzing evidence in support of a balanced assessment of a faculty member’s contributions to teaching and learning.

The Task Force identified the following areas as needing review:

· Clarity about the overall purpose and uses of teaching evaluation and about criteria and standards of performance in teaching

· Use of appropriate quantitative and qualitative indicators in the evaluation of teaching

· The role of student feedback in the evaluation of faculty:  design, interpretation, and use of student course evaluation forms.  Also to be considered are potential sources of bias in evaluation and ways to reduce them.

· The impact of evaluation on faculty across the University and in all ranks.  Also to be considered is consistency in evaluation practices across schools and departments, but also sensitivity to different pedagogical styles and practices depending on the discipline.  

· Interest was also expressed in knowing more about relevant research findings and best practices.

Professor Elrod noted the following tentative recommendations from the Task Force:

a.  Each school or unit should use a method of evaluating teaching performance conducive to their unique needs and culture as long as they abide by the following principles:

1)  The summative evaluation of teaching performance should be based on multiple sources of evidence (that is, self, students, and professional peers).

2)  Whenever feasible, peer evaluation should be based on an assessment of relevant materials (for example, syllabi, lesson plans) and direct observation of the teaching process.

3)  Since it is not sustainable to assess teaching performance in every class with multiple sources of evidence, each school or unit must come up with a plan for sampling that fits the needs and culture of the unit. 

4) All peer evaluations of teaching should be based on clear standards communicated to teachers in advance of any assessment.
b.  Each school or unit is responsible for maintaining the integrity of its teaching evaluation system including assuring that it is fair and free of bias.  

Please see http://www.scu.edu/provost/office/committees/University-Taskforces.cfm, select “Task Force on the Evaluation of Teaching” for slides of the full presentation.

4.  PROCESS FOR TENURE DECISIONS

Professor Edward Schaefer (Mathematics and Computer Science) said several years ago the issue was raised about the length of time between applying for tenure or promotion in rank and notification that an application was approved/denied.  He said the question is whether an applicant should be apprised of the progress of an application while waiting for a decision.  Professor Schaefer said data was compiled using 15 benchmark universities, mostly private and more than half Jesuit.  Some schools allowed feedback to the candidate following the department's review, and some allowed feedback from the dean’s review.  No one present indicated interested in forming a task force to review the data on the time between applying and receiving notification.

He said speeding up the process is a separate issue. Anecdotal comments were that this is not a possibility.

5.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

Provost Jacobs encouraged everyone to sign up for the Campus Alert System by logging into eCampus, selecting HR Self-Service, and selecting SCU Campus Alert Information.  He said about 63% of faculty are in the Campus Alert System with staff participation at 87%.  Provost Jacobs noted that personal information provided to the Alert System is kept separate from data held by Human Resources.  

Discussion followed on how to achieve a higher rate of faculty and staff participation, the creation of procedures - evacuations and lockdowns - specific to Santa Clara and to the kind of emergency, and establishing a telephone number that can be recognized as dedicated to emergencies only.

March 14, 2012
1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by President Greenwalt.  

· The minutes of the February 8 meeting were approved.

2.  CLASSROOMS AND CLASS SCHEDULING TASK FORCE

Professor Jonte-Pace said that the charge of the Task Force was to review the inventory of classrooms and to evaluate utilization patterns.  She said many responses to their report have been received from various campus constituencies.  Often mentioned was remodeling of O'Connor Hall but she said this will have to be considered a long-term item.  For short-term goals, the focus is on the greatest use of available space and time for scheduling.  She said that the Academic Affairs Committee will discuss a change to the Tuesday/Thursday length of classes with the possibility of adding a class period.  The Task Force report is located at http://www.scu.edu/provost/office/committees/Task-Force-on-Classroom-Utilization.cfm.  

Daniel Ostrov (Matehmetics and Computer Science) distributed a Comments document on the final report, which can be viewed at http://www.scu.edu/governance/facultysenate/minutes/upload/Building-classrooms-in-the-capital-campaign-3.pdf.   The comments, which were unanimously approved by the Council and forwarded to the Provost, primarily requested that the Capital Campaign be designed to provide flexibility to allow for building new classrooms, especially general use classrooms. 

Within the general discussion, Council members mentioned the importance of being assigned a classroom that supports a faculty member's pedagogical needs (movable chairs, white- or black-boards) and suggested considering modifying the cap on enrollment for classes not offered in peak times to encourage teaching at these times. 


3.  PROPOSED FACULTY HANDBOOK REVISIONS

Professor Dreher brought up the issue of faculty serving on more than one elected committee, a Core Curriculum Committee and a Faculty Senate Committee (rank and tenure, grievance, Faculty Judicial Board).  It was pointed out that although members of the Core committees are elected, they are not committees of the Faculty Senate.  She asked that the Faculty Senate consider adding the Core elected committees to the Faculty Senate elected committees.  Faculty Senate Election Rules and Procedures provide that no faculty member shall serve on two elected Faculty Senate committees. Adding Core committees would require a change by vote in the Election Rule and Procedures.  Both the Core Committee Processes and Faculty Senate Election Rules and Procedures have exceptions to allow a faculty member to recuse from service.

Professsor Dreher reported that the AAUP Executive Committee has requested that two sections of the current Faculty Appointment Model be reviewed and amended:  Section 3.4A.1.3 Procedure for Reappointment of Lecturers and Section 3.1.2.2 Six-Year Rule for Fixed-Term Appointments.  Amy Shachter, Associate Provost for Research and Faculty Affairs, said the two sections would be brought to the Faculty Affairs Committee for reciwe.  Professor Dreher and a member of the Faculty Affairs Committee will be invited to a future Council meeting for further discussion.


4.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

Provost Jacobs reported that the Executive MBA and the part-time MBA programs are enjoying higher rankings than last year from U.S. News and World Report. President Engh, S.J. reported that the investigation on grade changing is ongoing. 

February 8, 2012
1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by President Greenwalt.  

· The minutes of the January 18 meeting were approved.

2.  CLASSROOMS AND CLASS SCHEDULING TASK FORCE

Task Force Chair Jill Pellettieri (Modern Languages and Literatures) enumerated the goals of the task force:

a.  Identify short-and long-term solutions to current scheduling conflicts

b.  Match appropriate classrooms to teaching/learning needs and preferences

c.  Consider more scheduling flexibility for students and faculty

She said their charge was to review the inventory of classrooms and guidelines for scheduling.  Additionally, the charge included evaluating utilization patterns and determine needs to support both the undergraduate and graduate degree programs.  She reported that there are 64 general purpose classrooms and 72 specialized teaching spaces.  Professor Pellettieri said that high utilization rates are problematic because there are unknowns and unpredictable occurrences every quarter; for example, a larger than expected enrollment in a class, students/faculty scheduled in back-to-back classes some distance apart resulting in a need to change an assigned room.   

Some recommendations offered by the Task Force:

· Enhance utilization by scheduling general classes in some of the specialized teaching and other reserved spaces

· Increase scheduling flexibility by distributing classes more broadly

· Improve communication by establishing clear methods to address classroom needs and problems.

The majority of the Council, with four nay votes, agreed to open the question of modifying the length of class periods.  The full report can be found at http://www.scu.edu/provost/office/committees/Task-Force-on-Classroom-Utilization.cfm.

3.  WORK-LIFE COMMITTEE

Professor Willemsen named the other committee members:  Justin Boren, Communication; James Bennett, Religious Studies; William Prior, Philosophy; Lucila Ramos-Sanchez, Counseling Psychology; Diane Dreher, English, Consultant.  She noted that members from Engineering and Business would be welcome additions.  She said the issues facing the committee are the need for a bigger child care center and creation of the office of an ombudsperson.  Another issue the committee is addressing with the Faculty Affairs Committee is a proposal for part-time faculty appointments as they relate to work-life issues.  Professor Willemsen stated that ideally they would like to be able to provide a reasonably good estimate of the time involved when members are sought for any committee or task force.

4.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

President Engh, S.J. said the February 10 luncheon scheduled with the Board of Trustees and the Council representatives is an opportunity to become acquainted with each other.  He reported that the planning for the  next Capital Campaign will be based on the classroom study findings with the campaign focus on scholarships, endow professorships, and some capital projects.  President Engh, S.J. said nothing is finalized now and a feasibility study is in progress to determine what dollar amount will be the campaign goal.

January 18, 2012
1.  The meeting was opened at 3:45 p.m. by Past President Philip Boo Riley (Religious Studies).  
· The minutes of the December 7 meeting were approved.
2.  Professors Michael Meyer (Philosophy) and Daniel Ostrov are drafting a letter to the Board of Trustees, which they plan to send after lunch with the Board on February 10.  Four points they have considered are

· Scheduling as a yearly event lunch with the Council representatives 

· Inviting the Chair of the Board of Trustees to a Council meeting once a year to share and discuss the Board’s concerns with the faculty 

· Scheduling an annual small-group meeting with the Board and include at least one member (either faculty or staff) from each of the University Policy Committees, Benefits Committee, and Research Committee

· Invite several faculty to join Board of Trustees’ meetings either as members or observers.

3.  President Greenwalt introduced Barbara Molony, History, as the incoming President-Elect of the Faculty Senate.

4.  VOTING RIGHTS

This topic is in reference to four faculty members who have administrative positions but do not receive administrative letters of appointment.  For several years they have neither voted nor served on Faculty Senate elected committees.  President Greenwalt provided the following motion at the November 9 meeting:

Anybody on a full-time faculty contract, including faculty who serve in administrative roles, can vote in faculty elections.

At this meeting, there was considerable discussion as to the language of a new motion.  The new motion that was seconded and unanimously approved by the representatives is as follows:  “Any administrators who are on faculty appointments are entitled to vote in faculty elections.”

5.  GOVERNANCE REPORT

President Greenwalt provided the representatives with a copy of a matrix, which summarized in spreadsheet format the recommendations made by the Governance Task Force Report.  Discussion began about the Appointments Committee (AC) and how this would be formed.  It was commented that the small membership of the University Coordinating Committee (UCC) could not be fully aware of the competency or interests of faculty and staff to serve on committees on which appointments are made by the UCC.  The idea was that the AC would be staffed by members in different schools and colleges in order to have more exposure for a broader pool of candidates.  Further, candidates to serve on committees would be forwarded to the UCC for it to make the final appointments.  A comment was made that if an AC is formed, then it should make the final appointments and not the UCC.  There was agreement on this process.

President Greenwalt asked the representatives to inform him of what items on the matrix should not be addressed.  R47 was mentioned as one that should be discarded.  This recommendation suggests a staff employee be dedicated to the Governance system.  

President Greenwalt asked if the representatives generally agreed with the report.  Three items were mentioned as to the importance of the report:

1.  A structure is established for more real faculty influence.

2.  The hope that the Board of Trustees will engage more with the faculty.

3.  The current report is a reiteration of the original 1995 report that established a governance system, which had 
     not been closely followed in subsequent years.

The majority of the representatives generally agreed that the Governance Report should be moved forward.  One change is to accept the suggestion the Appointments Committee make final appointments.  Another suggestion was in regard to an omission on the matrix, to wit, that the UCC make the decision of whether or not a task force or committee has sufficient gravitas for its members to be appointed by the UCC or AC.

6.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

The discussion and suggestions on the Governance Report were related to the President and Provost.  Provost Jacobs noted that at a Planning Action Council meeting it was suggested that a survey be sent to faculty indicating their expertise and interest for serving on University Policy Committees or other committees to which the UCC is instrumental in staffing.  It was noted that a survey had been sent in the past but it had been several years since the last one was distributed.  

A question was asked about whether principles of academic freedom allow a faculty member to send unsubstantiated allegations about University personnel to the entire faculty email list through GroupWise.  Also asked was if the faculty email list and the faculty essential mail list were available to everybody for any purpose.  The Provost said the essential lists has a limited number of authorized personnel and an employee must remain on it so that it can be used to notify personnel in the event of an emergency; an employee can opt out of the non-essential list.  

He said that there is a realm in which academic freedom operates, that is, a faculty member’s teaching and scholarship.  A separate issue under discussion is a code of conduct to which a member of the SCU community would adhere.  


December 7, 2011
1. The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by President Greenwalt.  
· The minutes of the November 7 meeting were approved.
2.   HANDBOOK REVISIONS

Amy Shachter (Chemistry and Biochemistry), Associate Provost for Research and Faculty Affairs, reported that the proposed changes in Faculty Handbook Section 3 were suggested after a one-year implementation of the Faculty Appointment Model.  She pointed out that some of the changes are meant to reflect current practices.  In the discussion that followed, it was noted that the revisions did not address the question of appeals for lecturers whose positions are not renewed. Professor Shachter said that a possible appeals procedure was  the subject of on-going discussions between the Faculty Affairs Committee and interested faculty, particularly the Lecturers Caucus.  She said that separating in the procedures the three renewal criteria – performance, persistent programmatic need, and availability of funds – might make it possible to develop an appeals process.  

A separate issue was brought up as a proposed addition to the Faculty Handbook:  to codify the practice of allowing a substitute for the department chair to write the context letter for faculty applying for tenure or promotion, in a manner allowed by other university/college documents.

The Council approved the changes with the stipulations that faculty would be notified that an appeals process for lecturers is continuing to be discussed, and to add wording regarding the department chair letter to reflect the possibility of a substitute when the chair is unable to provide a letter.  

Ten members of the Council present voted in favor of the revisions with 7 nay votes and 5 abstentions.  One vote of approval was received via email.

3.  GOVERNANCE REVIEW REPORT

Jane Curry (Political Science), Governance Review Task Force Chair, provided background of the Task Force’s work and some of its findings.  President Greenwalt reported that the full report including a summary document of the recommendations in the report will be available to faculty and staff later this month.  An index of the recommendations will accompany the report as well.  These will be found at http://www.scu.edu/governance/facultysenate/index.cfm.  

4.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

President Engh, S.J. reported that the process for the next ten-year plan is just beginning, and, at some point, staff and faculty will be asked for their input.  He said the new Admissions/Enrollment Management building is the last building from the old Master Plan.  Provost Jacobs reported that the task force review of classrooms and scheduling will probably have its report in January, and the Evaluation of Teaching Task Force plans to have its report by the end of the academic year.

Provost Jacobs noted that the School of Engineering and the Leavey School of Business graduate students have honor codes but there is no university-wide honor code.  He said it is important to have an at-large code and a clear process for adjudicating cases.

President Engh, S. J. reported that the Board of Trustees is extending an invitation to the Council representatives to join them for lunch after its February 10, 2012 meeting.

November 9, 2011
1.  The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Past President Riley.  

· The minutes of the October 12 meeting were approved.

2.  FACULTY VOTING RIGHTS     

Past President Riley opened the discussion of faculty who are serving in administrative roles by presenting a motion prepared by President Greenwalt:

Anybody on a full-time faculty contract, including faculty who serve in administrative roles, can vote in faculty elections.

The motion was moved and seconded.  In the discussion that followed, it was suggested that if a person was eligible to serve on a Faculty Senate committee, then they would be eligible to vote; if not eligible to serve, then they would not have voting privileges. After discussion about the need for more information, that is, practice at other schools, what positions would be affected, voting only in certain elections, number of courses taught, course releases, a motion was made and seconded to table the issue. Twenty-seven voted in favor of tabling with 1 abstention. 

3.  BENEFITS COMMITTEE

Professor Ostrov reminded the faculty that this is open enrollment time.  He noted that the maximum annual amount employees can contribute to their 403b plan is rising from $16,500 this year to $17,000 next year.  He said that very positive discussions are being held about potential changes to TIAA-CREF offerings.  Professor Ostrov emphasized that employees should consider whether or not they should get a Health Care Waiver.  Those who elect to have the waiver receive $150 per month if they choose to be covered under their partner's insurance plan.  He stated that the Benefits Committee is currently planning to poll SCU employees to see how, within any given tier (employee, emp + 1 dependent, emp +family), to balance the desire to have equal SCU contributions to the various health plans vs. the desire to keep the more expensive plans economically viable.

4.   BOARD OF TRUSTEES AND FACULTY RELATIONS

Michael Meyer (Philosophy) reported that he had met with the Board’s Academic Affairs Committee.  He said they appeared to be quite interested in having a relationship with the faculty but seemed to be cool on the idea of faculty having a seat on the Board.  Professor Meyer said the Governance Review Report suggests that the chair of the Academic Affairs University Policy Committee be an ex officio member of the Board’s Academic Affairs Committee, thereby making the chair a member of the Board.  

Professor Meyer proposed that the Faculty Senate form a small group to ascertain what the faculty really wants in a relationship with the Board.  He suggested sending nominations and self-nominations to President Greenwalt to form the group to determine how the two groups can work together more often and openly.

5.  ARTS AMBASSADORS PILOT PROGRAM

Katherine Aoki (Art and Art History) and David Popalisky (Theatre and Dance) reported that the Pilot Program arose from a discussion in the Arts Core Committee to disseminate the various arts offered on campus.  Student ambassadors who will work to foster a climate in which students understand the power of the arts to thoughtfully and joyfully impact their lives. Their activities are intended to encourage students to pursue classes beyond the fulfillment of the Arts Core requirement and participate in extracurricular creative activities in order to foster their education as whole persons.  For more information, please see http://www.scu.edu/careercenter/students/jobs-new.cfm?task=view&id=1329.

6.  AAUP

Marc Bousquet (English) reported that there is again interest in forming a chapter on campus, and that he functions as the Webmaster of the organizing committee.   He said that this time and in the past, the impetus to form a chapter came from the role of lecturers – their contract renewability and their rights in performance evaluations.  He reported that in all AAUP chapters the members have an equal vote in governance.  Professor Bousquet said that there will be an open forum in November 30 on bias and discrimination in lecturer evaluations.  
7.  CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

President Engh, S.J.  reported that the Governance Review Report recommendations are being reviewed by the University Coordinating Committee, the Planning Action Council, the Academic Affairs University Policy Committee, and the Faculty Senate.  He said that an open forum is planned for 2012.  Provost Jacobs said that the report contains many laudable themes, one of which is an orientation to new members of the institution on how the University operates.  He said that this theme as well as collaboration and transparency are others that resonate in the report.

It was commented that the hiring and renewal process for faculty is onerous due to the several levels of approval required whereas before decisions were made at the departmental level.   Another comment referred to the process whereby department chairs are chosen by their dean from a pool of three candidates brought forward by the department.  It was suggested that more reliability and trust should be given to the departments in making some of these decisions as they are more familiar with the ethos and personnel of their departments.  Another comment was the lack of clarity of the chair’s power, that is, which decisions can be made solely by the chair and which should be made with faculty input. Noted also is the practice of a dean dealing mostly with the chairs with little or no communication with the department faculty.  

October 12, 2011
1.   The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by President Greenwalt.

· The minutes from the June 1, 2011 meeting were approved.

· Accolades for Philip Boo Riley for his tenure as Faculty Senate President, for his work to establish the Learning Communities, and for his efforts to improve the general environment on campus.

· The final report from the Governance Review Task Force is posted on the Provost’s Web site.

2.   CLASSROOM SPACE

Registrar Monica Augustin distributed copies of the Class Scheduling Policies. She said that the Policies document was developed in February 2009, and is followed by the Office of the Registrar in scheduling the best use of the facilities available, and maximizing the students’ class choices.  The following are some factors the Registrar considers when scheduling a classroom:
· Faculty and students with disabilities have scheduling priority

· General purpose classrooms are not under the jurisdiction of any one academic entity (School of Law scheduling is handled separately.)

· Classes with non-standard meeting patterns will generally be scheduled after the first six standard time periods on MWF, and after the first four standard time periods on TTH

· Based on classroom proximity to an academic program or department, scheduling priority is given whenever possible to accommodate those entities located in that area.

3.   CONVERSATION WITH THE PRESIDENT AND PROVOST

Provost Jacobs related that he has spent his two months at SCU introducing himself to various constituencies to get a feel for the ethos of the campus.  He remarked that he has several priorities, two of which are the search for two deans (the School of Education and Counseling Psychology and the Jesuit School of Theology), and the targets and goals for the Capital Campaign.  Some other considerations he mentioned are the size and makeup of the student, faculty, and staff population, and continuing to foster the idea of inclusive excellence on campus.

In response to a question about faculty presence on the Board of Trustees, President Engh, S.J. said the matter has been brought to the attention of the Board for discussion.   He said that he hears very good reports of student and parent satisfaction with Santa Clara.  

Provost Jacobs said that a real challenge is the implementation of the Strategic Plan, which has several objectives.  He reported that several hundred ideas and initiatives were received from the campus community to support the Plan priorities.  He said he would like to form small groups in each of the strategic priority areas to review and discuss the initiatives that would ultimately enhance the University across all disciplines.

Documents distributed at any meeting are available by calling the Faculty Senate office at 408-554-5035.  Please refer to http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.

Cc:  Michael Engh, S.J., William Greenwalt, Dennis Jacobs, Barbara Molony
